BOROUGH OF KETTERING

POLICY AND IMPROVEMENT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 2nd October 2007

Present:
Councillors Corazzo, Edwards, L Henson, Hollobone, Marks and Perry.

07.PI.12
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor June Derbyshire and Councillor Margaret Talbot. Councillor Marks was present as substitute.

07.PI.13
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 19th June 2007 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

07.PI.14
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The following other interests were declared

a) Personal
-
None

b) Prejudicial
-
None

c) Declarations of Party Whip
    -
None

07.PI.15
PUBLIC SPEAKERS

Mr Dalbir Mann (Kettering Sikh Association) Mr Craig Plowman (Vice Chair of Race Action Kettering (RAK) and Mr Ven Subbarayan (Racial Equality Council Officer) were all present at the meeting and indicated they wished to speak under the terms of the Council’s ‘Right to Speak’ policy in respect of item A1, Supporting People from Black and Minority Ethnic Communities.

07.PI.16
SUPPORTING PEOPLE FROM BLACK AND MINORITY ETHNIC COMMUNITIES (A1)

Mr Dalbir Mann (Kettering Sikh Association) Mr Craig Plowman (Vice Chair of Race Action Kettering (RAK) and Mr Ven Subbarayan (Racial Equality Council Officer) were all present at the meeting and spoke under the terms of the Council’s ‘Right to Speak’ policy in respect of this item.

Mr Mann was dissatisfied that a meeting had not yet been arranged between the Sikh community and the Head of Community Services and that no one as yet had taken up the invitation to visit the Sikh Temple offered at the previous meeting.  Mr Mann stated that communications between Kettering Borough Council officers and key community groups was important to develop and felt that serious issues needed to be discussed.

Mr Plowman stated there was a general feeling that there were poor links between the Borough Council and key community groups and felt that a focal point in the town centre for all groups would be beneficial.

Mr Subbarayan expressed regret that the Borough Council and the key community groups still had not met.  He felt that a good starting point would be to carry out a feasibility study and that Kettering Borough Council should contribute to it.  He also felt that Kettering would benefit from a multicultural community centre.

The Community Partnerships Manager was disappointed at some of the comments made by the speakers as the purpose of the report was to submit information collected to date and that much work was going on.     

Members felt that the Council could provide a way forward in assisting the key community groups by providing information and assistance to meet their requirements, particularly in view of the current planned developments to the Town. The majority of the members concurred that a Task and Finish Group would not be beneficial for this issue and that it was not the policy of the Council to provide premises for religious groups.  Having listened to the speakers and considered the issue, Members

RESOLVED    that: -
 i) the Borough Council proactively engage with all local faith based organisations to explain the opportunities that presently exist for the establishment of new places of worship within the borough as part of the master planning process; and

ii) that officers be instructed to engage with all local faith and ethnic groups to better understand their needs; and 

iii) that the Policy and Improvement Committee be kept informed by submitting a progress report to the next committee.

07.PI.17
TOWN CRIER (A2)

Mr Anthony Church the Town Crier of Banbury, Chipping Norton and Daventry was invited to the meeting to outline what the duties of a Town Crier involve, to enable members to give consideration to the introduction of a Town Crier to publicise events in the Borough.

Members generally favoured the idea of a Town Crier as it could help stimulate the Kettering Town Centre and other towns in the Borough and felt that the following points needed to be investigated: -

· The views of the retailers of the town

· The possibility of incorporating the role into an existing post

· Ways of funding the role

· Exploring the possibility of engaging a panel of volunteers

· Links to the Bailiff to the Lord of the Manor

Mr Church offered his services for the turning on of the Christmas Lights.

Having considered the issues, Members

RESOLVED
that representation be made to the Executive Committee to consider the engagement of a Town Crier for the Borough, notifying the points raised by the Policy and Improvement Committee for the consideration of the financing of, and arrangements for such a post. 


07.PI.18
REDUCTION OF MERCURY EMISSIONS – ISSUES AND OPTIONS (A3)

Members received a report to provide them with an update on the required reduction in mercury emissions from crematoria, which set out the issues and options for the Council’s and a proposed way forward.

It was reported that the Department of Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA), expect the mercury emitted in the UK from Crematoria to rise from 16% to 25% by 2020 and that a national target had been set to reduce these emissions by 50%.

Looking at the recent experience of other crematoria of a similar size to Kettering showed that the costs could range from anything between £400,000 and £1.25 million to abate mercury, depending on the level of abatement.

The Federation of British Cremation Authorities (FBCA) launched a burden sharing scheme, CAMEO, which aims to provide an equitable and transparent system of sharing the cost of mercury abatement between its members.

Members noted that the Council currently charged a fee for each cremation which was set aside in a capital scheme to fund future abatement options.

The options available to the Council in relation to meeting its mercury emission reduction requirements were: -

	Ref
	Option
	Consideration



	1
	Abate Mercury – partially or fully. 


	A full feasibility study would be needed along with detailed costs, implementation and contingency plans. A revised capital scheme bid may be required.

	2
	Join the CAMEO scheme
	The Council would need to make payments into the scheme for each cremation performed from 1st January 2013. Effectively the Council is already charging the customer this cost through its £35 mercury abatement charge. However, this cost could potentially increase dependant on the success of the burden sharing scheme. In addition, the Council may be forced to abate mercury.

	3
	Enter in a private arrangement with another crematorium
	It is possible that this would have to be administered by CAMEO and the considerations for 2 above apply.

	4
	A combination of the above.
	The Council could partially abate, and contribute to CAMEO and private arrangements. This could be considered if abatement lower than 50% was considered.

	5
	Look at alternative technologies to cremating
	New technologies using liquid nitrogen could be used. These use extremely low temperatures instead of heat and may avoid the emissions of mercury and other particulates. However, this is a new technology and it would need to be fully understood before considered feasible.


The Acting Head of Environmental Health recommended that, the committee endorse the commissioning of a specialist feasibility study to work up detailed proposals for consideration at a future meeting of the committee.

The views of the committee were that further research needed to be carried out internally and that the Council could benefit from research already carried out by other authorities.

RESOLVED
that: -
i) work needed to be carried out internally and the committee be informed of progress; and

ii) that a report be submitted to the next meeting outlining the figures and the pros and cons of raising the current mercury abatement fee.

07.PI.19
LOCAL SEARCH FEES (A4)

It was reported that we were still awaiting information regarding local search fees and any updates before the next meeting could be obtained from the Performance Improvement Co-ordinator.

07.PI.20
WORK PROGRAMME (A5)


Members received a copy of the existing work programme for the Committee and noted its content. It was noted that the following reports would be added: -

· The retail situation in the town

· Arrangements for the appointment of the next Deputy Mayor

· Interim reports from the Chairs of the Task and Finish Groups

It was suggested that an information night be held on Town Centre Regeneration before the next meeting of the Committee which would cover the retail situation.

RESOLVED 
that the content of the Work Programme be noted.

(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 9.00pm)

Signed____________________________

Chair
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